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July 27, 2018 
 
 
Mr. Drew Snyder, Director 
Mississippi Division of Medicaid 
550 High Street, Suite 1000 
Jackson, MS 39201 
 
Via: Margaret.Wilson@medicaid.ms.gov 
 
Re:  Proposed State Plan Amendment (SPA) 18-0005 
 
Dear Mr. Snyder: 
 
As the financial and reimbursement advisor to numerous long term care (LTC) providers in the State, 
we wish to offer our perspective on changes proposed by the Division of Medicaid in the Mississippi 
State Plan Amendment (SPA) 18-0005. We trust the Division will consider the following comments in 
a thoughtful manner. 
 
The collaboration between long term care (LTC) providers and the Division of Medicaid has served as 
a model for other providers of the progress that can be made when such relationship exists. The LTC 
provider community greatly appreciates the quarterly meetings with the Division of Medicaid to 
proactively address issues related to the delivery of and reimbursement for patient care. At a recent 
LTC meeting, the Division discussed issues that were encountered in MDS reviews. The provider 
industry made inquiries in hopes to collaborate with the Division to resolve these issues.   
 
Despite the long history of collaboration between the LTC provider community and the Division in 
working through such issues, the Division issued the aforementioned SPA proposing draconian 
penalties for MDS audit errors. While I can certainly appreciate the frustration with such errors, the 
penalty assessment solution is both overly punitive and counterproductive. Considering that 
providers are already negatively impacted financially in their direct care payments for decreases in 
case mix resulting from such audits, additional penalties would be duplicative and unsustainable in 
most cases. In addition, even case mix audits containing errors rates resulting in increases in the 
case mix score would trigger penalties. In other words, even facilities who under-coded their claims 
would be assessed these penalties. 
 
Based upon Medicaid cost reports filed by nursing facilities for FY 2016, average net income per 
patient day for nursing facilities was only $4 per patient day. The minimum penalty of 10 percent of 
the administrative component would approximate an $8 per day penalty. Consequently, even the 

mailto:Margaret.Wilson@medicaid.ms.gov


Mr. Drew Snyder, Director 
Mississippi Division of Medicaid 
July 27, 2018 
Page 2 
 
minimum penalty would compromise the solvency of the average nursing facility. Furthermore, 
considering the other penalty tiers range from 20 percent to 50 percent of the administrative 
component, this would equate to $16 to more than $40 per patient day in Medicaid reimbursement. 
Such penalties would financially devastate affected nursing homes to the point that access to 
nursing home care would certainly be undermined. 
 
While we have no reason to dispute the need to explore and rectify the audit issues encountered in 
the Medicaid audits, the aforementioned penalties do nothing to attain such resolutions. We 
encourage the Division to consider alternative initiatives to resolve these issues including but not 
limited to: 

• Joint task force to identify root causes of audit findings 
• Resolve discrepancies between the RAI manual and Medicaid MDS interpretations 
• Requiring targeted facility education and certification  
• Third party monitoring and review 

 
For the aforementioned reasons, we posit that the Division should abandon the MDS penalties 
proposed in SPA 18-0005.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
HORNE LLP 
 
 
 
W. Shane Hariel, CPA 
Partner, Healthcare Services 
 
WSH/kp 
 
 











 

 

July 27, 2018 

 
Drew Snyder, Director 
Mississippi Division of Medicaid 
550 High Street, Suite 1000 
Jackson, Mississippi 39201 
 

Via: Margaret.Wilson@medicaid.ms.gov 

 

Dear Mr. Snyder, 

I would like to take the opportunity to provide comments and my insight regarding proposed State Plan 
Amendment 18-0005 with regards to the Minimum Data Set (MDS) Penalty and the Case Mix Audit 
process. 

Mr. Snyder, I’ve been a registered nurse in the state of Mississippi for over 23 years.   Almost my entire 
career has been spent in Long Term Care.   It’s my passion.   I’ve been a floor nurse, Staff Developer, a 
Director of Nursing, a Nurse Consultant, and now I’m able to be the Director of Clinical Services for our 
company.   I’ve coded many MDS assessments in my tenure as a health care provider in the state of 
Mississippi.   I’ve also been in management positions that assisted with the process of overseeing and 
guiding our MDS Nurses with teaching and training to ensure they are accurately assessing, care 
planning, and coding for us to be able to provide the highest quality of care to our residents.    

The new plan, which came with only two days of prior notice, quite frankly scares me.   The centers 
already are so very busy documenting the care and coding to such stringent guidelines that they are not 
able to spend that quality of time with the patients themselves who need us.   That seems to be the fate 
of healthcare these days, and it’s quite sad to me.   More legislation / more documentation means more 
time away from the patients.   

Please reconsider this plan and let’s come up with a collaborative approach where we work with the 
Division of Medicaid on a training plan that helps the centers understand the guidelines.   Please keep in 
mind that these guidelines just changed last year.   The Mississippi Case Mix Supportive Documentation 
Requirements (SDR) are so incredibly detailed and call for so much more than the Resident Assessment 
Instrument (RAI) Manual.   We understand that we must follow the more stringent law, but that puts us 
into differences in coding for our residents who are Medicare Part A and we are losing Medicare 
revenue due to how the resident function (ADLs) can be coded from a MS Case Mix standpoint versus 
the RAI standpoint. 
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We also have issues with being told that we are unable to submit information after the case mix audit is 
complete to support our assessments.   Sometimes, the auditors leave without giving us the opportunity 
to find the information in our electronic health record to support our coding.   We are able to submit 
additional information to Mississippi State Department of Health – Division of Licensure and 
Certification if we have received a deficiency on their exit to potentially refute the tag.   Why would this 
process be any different?   The auditors need to allow us the opportunity while they are in our centers 
to show them where in our electronic health record that the details can be found. 

I also must speak to the Case Mix Auditors themselves.   Can we please get additional training for them 
on how to conduct an audit, how to interact with our staff, and how to stay objective rather than 
subjective?   We are seeing more and more that we are being inundated with opinions and 
inappropriate comments from one of the auditors in particular.   Our staff members fear retaliation from 
auditors and therefore will not say anything to us until the audit is complete.   The auditors can still find 
unsupported assessments, yet remain professional and respectful to our staff members during the 
process. 

There is one particular coding requirement that I feel puts the residents in a dire situation.   That would 
be the coding for MDS Section J - Question J1100C – ‘Shortness of Breath (dyspnea) when lying flat’.   
We are unable to code for this unless we have a situation where we lay a resident flat and they become 
short of breath.   In my opinion, it’s horrible to put a resident in an uncomfortable, compromised 
position just to code this on the MDS.   We must document the specific time when it happens to capture 
the incident.   These types of residents are chronic and never lay flat due to being compromised….yet 
they have this issue which puts them very high risk and takes staff time to attend to their needs without 
being able to put them flat on their back.   The RAI Manual doesn’t have these specifications.   If the 
resident has the issue, we can code it without having the specific observation of one specific time in the 
look-back period for the coding.  In fact, the RAI says that residents can “sometime limit activities due to 
their shortness of breath, such as lying flat.   They won’t lie flat or will elevate the head of their bed due 
to knowing they will be short of breath, so they don’t lie flat which impedes their care. 

Another point that I would like to make clear is that coding the MDS is part of the resident assessment 
process to ensure quality resident care.   Coding the MDS leads to items triggering in the Care Area 
Assessments (CAAs).   If we are unable to code “shortness of breath” while lying flat due to a resident 
never lying flat because they cannot, there will be issues in the CAAs that will potentially lead to not 
having a thorough care plan.   These Supportive Documentation Requirements could potentially cause 
us to not have a thorough resident assessment and thorough care plan which is problematic.   The 
primary reason for MDS assessments is to guide the resident care process and ensure quality resident 
care and the best outcomes for the patient population.   The financial piece of the MDS process is 
secondary to that.   

Also, I was quite surprised to see the State Plan Amendment has that the Case Mix Audit reviews at least 
10% of the total facility beds being selected for the sample.   The practice for as long as I’ve been in long 
term care has been 20% of licensed beds and this can be verified by looking at the Case Mix Audit letters 
we receive.   I believe that the practice needs to be reviewed to ensure their practice matches the plan.   

So in closing, I would like for us to be able to do the following: 



• Work together with the Division of Medicaid to collaborate on best practices to ensure 
adequate documentation is in place to support proper coding.   Some of our residents truly take 
a lot of staff time and we need to be able to be reimbursed for this additional time accordingly.  

• Review the Case Mix Audit process to ensure the current practice matches the state plan.   Train 
the Case Mix Auditors on how to perform audits, how to speak to center staff, and how to 
remain objective, rather than subjective with their audits. 

• Collaborate on how to better define the Supportive Documentation Requirements, so they don’t 
interfere with patient care and accurately reflect the care we provide for various conditions.   
The SDRs are so specific and detailed that it’s very difficult to code various conditions on the 
MDS despite the fact that we are caring for these types of residents.   The RAI process should 
lead/direct good patient care, and I worry that the inability to code certain items could lead to 
inaccurate assessments and improper care plans. 

Thank you for your time and attention.  I’m happy to answer any follow up questions you may have.   
We all want a process that allows the Division of Medicaid to assess for reimbursement, but we want a 
process that will also allow us to take better care of our residents and cut through the red tape that 
takes us away from patient care.      

 

Angela Cooper, RN, BSN, RAC-CT 
Director of Clinical Services 
Gulf Coast Health Care, LLC 
Phone: 850-602-8010 


